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SHAFOR PARK TENNIS COURT RECONSTRUCTION 
 
Project Description and Purpose 
The City will completely rebuild the Shafor Park Tennis Facility in 2018.  The existing six court 
facility is over 60 years old, is in very poor condition, and has exceeded its useful life.  The new 
facility will include five tennis courts and an adjacent 25-space parking lot as depicted on the 
attached rendering.  The parking lot supplements existing on-street parking in the area and will 
serve the Oakwood Community Center (OCC), Gardner Pool, Shafor Park, and the five tennis 
courts.  The plan will include extensive landscaping around the courts and parking lot.  This 
project is being completed in cooperation with the Oakwood City Schools.  As with the current 
courts, the new facility will be open to the public and will also be the home of the Oakwood 
High School Tennis teams. 
 
Project Planning 

• Community discussion about the need to completely rebuild the tennis facility began in 
2009 and 2010 when the City developed the Athletics & Recreation Master Plan. 

• Preliminary planning for the facility began in 2016 when the 35 member Budget Review 
Committee (BRC) was introduced to the project at their May 17, 2016 meeting. 

• The BRC was shown the first iteration of a design concept at their September 13, 2016 
meeting.  That first concept included building four tennis courts and a 39-space parking 
lot.  The concept was also shared with the Oakwood Schools. 

• The BRC was briefed again on the project at their September 12, 2017 meeting and was 
shown both four court and five court options, including parking lots.  The concepts were 
also shared with the Oakwood Schools. 

• The project was again mentioned to the BRC at their October 17, 2017 meeting where 
the five court and 25 parking space plan was shown.  The Oakwood Schools were 
informed that the City was pursuing this five court and 25 parking space plan.  The 
Oakwood Schools preferred the five court plan over the earlier four court plan. 

 
Justification for a Parking Lot 
There is currently no parking lot serving the Oakwood Community Center, Gardner Pool, Shafor 
Park, or the tennis court facility.  The only available parking is on-street along the residential 
roadways.  This includes 20 diagonal spaces on the south side of Collingwood Avenue, adjacent 
to the tennis courts, and any other on-street parking areas in front of residential properties in 
the neighborhoods.  Construction of the proposed parking lot will provide 25 parking spaces to 
serve the Oakwood Community Center, Gardner Pool, Shafor Park, and the tennis facility.  
Coupled with 15 diagonal spaces that will remain on Collingwood, there will be a net increase of 
20 parking spaces to serve the four public facilities.  It is expected that this addition of 20 
parking spaces will reduce the frequency and congestion of public parking in front of residential 
properties in the adjoining neighborhoods.  Attached is a list of the programs and activities that 
took place at the Oakwood Community Center in 2017… showing about 125,000 visits.  Gardner 
Pool had about 19,500 visits in 2017.  
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Neighborhood Meetings 
The City conducted two neighborhood meetings to present information about the project and 
to discuss the tennis facility and parking lot design. 

• The first meeting was held on August 30, 2017.  The attached invitation with a four 
court and 39 parking space rendering was mailed to 78 residential properties around the 
facility, all property owners in the area generally bounded by E. Schantz Avenue, E. 
Thruston Boulevard, Shafor Boulevard and Patterson Road.  Approximately 30 citizens 
attended.  Eight of the 78 households (11 people) invited were represented at the 
meeting.  The remaining attendees were citizens living outside of the immediate project 
area. 

• The second meeting was held on December 13, 2017.  The attached invitation with a 
five court and 25 parking space rendering was mailed to the same 78 properties around 
the facility.  Ten citizens attended.  Three of the 78 households (four people) invited 
were represented at the meeting.  The remaining six attendees were citizens living 
outside of the immediate project areas. 

 
Public Notification 
In addition to the two neighborhood meetings, plans for the project were shared with the 
general public through the February/March 2018 Oakwood Scene newsletter that was delivered 
to all Oakwood residential and business properties at the beginning of February 2018 (copy 
attached).  Plans were also shared with the general public through a front page article in the 
February 14, 2018 Oakwood Register newspaper (copy attached). 
 
Citizen Issues and Concerns 
Below is a compilation of the project concerns (shown in bold) raised at the March 12, 2018 
City Council meeting, along with a response (shown in italics) for each.  A total of 12 citizens 
spoke. 
 

• We do not feel that residents are being listened to.  City Council and staff have a long 
history of meeting with and listening to residents’ opinions and points of view.  In many 
cases, residents have opposing views on matters.  At the end of the day, it is the 
responsibility of City Council to make decisions that they believe are in the best interests 
of Oakwood.  Council is elected to the public office for this purpose. 
 

• Why weren’t our suggestions heard?  The original plan was for four courts and a larger 
parking lot including 39 spaces.  After hearing comments at the August 30 neighborhood 
meeting, the plan was revised to five tennis courts and the smaller 25 space parking lot. 
 

• We do not need a parking lot.  We are a walking community.  Given the number of 
Oakwood citizens that use the OCC, Gardner Pool, Shafor Park, and the tennis court 
facility, and the fact that many residents live between ½ mile and a full mile from these 
four public facilities, a modest parking lot is justified.  It will also serve visitors attending 
tennis matches and swim meets, reducing the frequency of public parking in front of 
residential properties in the adjoining neighborhoods. 
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• The proposed parking lot is not pedestrian-friendly and is being placed in a path 

where children walk to school.  Oakwood has safe and well-maintained sidewalks 
throughout the City, including along E. Schantz Avenue and Collingwood Avenue.  When 
a vehicle enters or exits the parking lot, the driver is required to yield to pedestrians on 
the sidewalk.  This condition exists in all around Oakwood, including at every residential, 
commercial, and institutional driveway or parking lot where there is a sidewalk. 
 

• Kids walk through the existing tennis facility to get to the Oakwood Community Center 
(OCC), which is great.  The new facility is designed for tennis play, and not for pedestrian 
traffic.  New sidewalks are included outside the tennis facility for safe travel to and from 
the OCC. 
 

• The existing facility has a water fountain which is awesome and is not seen at any 
other public tennis facilities.  The new facility will also have a water fountain. 
 

• This parking lot will most certainly lead to large lights being installed in the future.  
There are no plans to place additional lighting in this residential area. 
 

• Having the Oakwood High School tennis teams use the facility in the spring and fall 
makes Shafor Park safer.  The Oakwood High School teams will use the new facility in 
the spring and fall each year going forward.  The facility will officially be the home of 
Oakwood High School tennis.  Enclosed is drawing that shows the sign that will be 
erected at the corner of E. Schantz Avenue and Collingwood Avenue. 
 

• The existing facility has a bleacher in the middle of the courts and that makes it 
special.  The new facility will have bleachers on the east and west ends which will be 
accessible to spectators and players. 
 

• Our neighborhood park was designed for “our” neighborhood.  Not sure exactly what 
this means.  All Oakwood parks and public facilities are designed for everyone’s use. 
 

• Tennis balls hit over the fence will bounce in the parking lot and be a danger.  Balls hit 
over the existing tennis facility fence can and do occasionally land on Collingwood, on E. 
Schantz, and in Gardner Pool.   
 

• When you put in a parking lot, you are “sending a message to the whole county to 
come on in”.  Not sure exactly what this means. 
 

• Bleachers on the ends require that you walk behind people playing tennis.  The new 
facility will have access gates on the east and west sides so spectators can access the 
bleachers without interrupting players. 
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• The new parking lot will create a “massive traffic jam”.  Do not understand the basis for 
making this assertion. 
 

• The current hitting wall is located away from the tennis courts so it does not interfere 
with people playing tennis.  It is also made of concrete block and also works for 
lacrosse play.  The new facility has a hitting wall installed on the perimeter fence and it 
is located on the south side of the eastern-most tennis court.  When the wall is being 
used for tennis practice, that eastern-most court will not be available for play.  The new 
hitting wall is intended for tennis only.  The facility is not designed for lacrosse play. 
 

• Traffic accidents have quadrupled.  The number of traffic accidents in Oakwood does 
not vary much from year to year.  Below is a 5-year history: 

2013:  137 
2014:  184 
2015:  190 
2016:  174 
2017:  182 

  
• The design makes the courts less user-friendly.  Do not understand the basis for making 

this assertion. 
 

• What are the plans and rules when a little kid is hitting on the wall and someone 
drives over and says, “hey I want this court… get off the wall”?  OCC staff and the 
Oakwood Safety Department would respond appropriately as they do today in the event 
of bullying or any other inappropriate behavior at this or any other City facility. 
 

• I know that you are going to remove snow from the new parking lot before you plow 
my street.  The level of service provided by the Oakwood Public Works Department will 
not be diminished because of the new parking lot. 
 

• Will there be a tax levy to pay for the project?  No, the City has money in the Special 
Projects Fund to pay for the project.  The money is included in the 2018 budget. 
 

• The proposed parking lot is a breeding ground for behavior that we don’t need.  Do 
not understand the basis for making this assertion.  This has not been the City’s 
experience with our other public parking lots. 
 

• By removing a tennis court, some precious greenspace will be lost.  The existing six 
tennis courts are asphalt, as are the proposed five courts and the proposed parking lot.  
The new facility design, including the 25-space parking lot, results in only a small 
increase in hard surface area.  The new parking lot is close in size to the one tennis court 
being removed. 
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• The existing parking area along Collingwood is never full.  Why build a parking lot?  
The Collingwood parking area is almost always full for the three months when Gardner 
Pool is open, and is used extensively during the other nine months of the year.  Many 
users of Shafor Park and the OCC currently park in front of residential properties.  Having 
a 25-space parking lot will decrease this infringement into Oakwood neighborhoods. 
 

• The courts need to be upgraded, but at a smaller cost.  Most of the cost of the project is 
associated with constructing the tennis courts.  If the proposed parking lot is eliminated 
and a sixth court is constructed, the total project cost will be very similar. 
 

• There will be strange cars in the parking lot after everyone leaves.  It will be a hot spot 
for “undesirables”.  The lot will be signed to prohibit overnight parking.  The Oakwood 
Public Safety Department will monitor the lot on a regular basis.  If warranted, videos 
cameras can easily be installed with video footage sent directly to Safety Dispatch. 
 

• We don’t build parking lots in Oakwood.  Even in our business district we aren’t 
tearing stuff down to build parking lots.  In 2010, the City demolished a 4-unit 
apartment building and constructed a 35-space parking lot on Orchard Drive.  It has 
been home to the Oakwood Farmers Market since the market began in 2013. 
 

• The parking lot will kill property values in the neighborhood, slashing the ability of 
property owners to sell their homes.  What if values drop by 40%?  Do not understand 
the basis for making this extreme assertion, particularly when the project will result in 
the construction of a beautiful new tennis facility, with all new landscaping. 
 

• Let’s build a humongous parking lot so everyone can storm our parks.  Do not 
understand the basis for making this statement.  Does this suggest that a 25-space 
parking lot will draw the masses, as if the parking lot becomes a destination? 
 

• The project will kill Shafor Park… drawing kids not even from here.  Do not understand 
what this means.  Oakwood public parks are open to the public. 
 

• Concern about 2-way traffic in parking lot.  The parking lot will be 1-way, with an 
entrance from E. Schantz Avenue and an exit onto Collingwood Avenue.  This provides for 
safe and efficient vehicle flow through the lot. 
 

• What is the purpose of the parking lot?  The parking lot will serve the Oakwood 
Community Center, Gardner Pool, Shafor Park, and the tennis court facility. 
 

• Why not put a splash pad there instead of a parking lot?  The City already has a large 
splash pad at Orchardly Park, and a water feature at Shafor Park. 
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• The court dimensions do not meet standards.  Regulation dimensions are 21 feet for 
the backline and 12 feet for the sideline.  Four of the existing courts have 21 foot 
backlines and two have 15 foot backlines.  Other than the 44 feet between the second 
and third courts, the sidelines on the six existing courts vary from 5 feet to 9 feet.  The 
existing courts are offset, with an irregular alignment in relationship to each other.  The 
proposed new courts have 18 feet backlines and nine feet sidelines, and they are in 
alignment with each other.  The Oakwood City Schools have confirmed that the school 
tennis coaches and Ohio High School Athletic Association “have reviewed the design and 
find no safety or size issues with the courts (letter attached). 
 

• You can’t build a four court tennis facility.  It won’t work for the school teams.  The 
Schools had stated that they could make four courts work, but that five is better.  The 
original proposal had four courts.  The final plan has five courts.  School officials are 
pleased with the final design.  The Oakwood Schools will pay 25% of the project cost. 
 

• The project should give 100% priority to tennis.  City leaders must consider the needs of 
the entire community, and not just citizens that are only interested in tennis. 
 

• Is it a requirement that tennis facilities have parking lots?  No, but in this case, the lot 
also serves the Oakwood Community Center, Gardner Pool, and Shafor Park. 
 

• What is the arrangement for the City and School use of UD’s Old River tennis courts?  
The current lease with UD expires on May 1, 2018. 
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